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College Roundtable for Planning and Budgeting

MINUTES

Monday, April 8, 2019

Present:
Felicia Bridges, Ramona Butler, Romina Contreras, Lisa R. Cook, Martin De Mucha Flores, Barbara Des Rochers, Natalia Fedorova, Sam Gillette, Brenda Johnson, Claudia Abadia for Cora Leighton, Kelly M. Pernell, Cynthia Reese, Stacey Shears, Rowena Tomaneng, Alejandria Tomas, Elissa Jaw
Co-Chairs: 
Rowena Tomaneng, College President and Kelly Pernell, Academic Senate President 
	AGENDA AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

	1. Review Agenda

	Co-Chair Tomaneng called the meeting to order and attendees were requested to review the agenda.  
Motion:  Sam Gillette moved to approve the agenda.

Second by: Stacey Shears
All in favor
Abstentions:  None

Opposed: None

Meeting agenda approved.


	2. Review Minutes from 3-25-19

	Co-Chair Tomaneng requested that attendees review the March 25th meeting minutes. Co-Chair Pernell called to entertain a motion to approve the minutes.
Motion:  Stacey Shears moved to approve the minutes.

Second by: Romina Contreras 

All in favor

Opposed: None

Abstentions:  Claudia Abadia who is filling in for Corey Leighton
Meeting minutes approved.


	3. ACCJC Integrated 5-Year Fiscal Plan - Joint PBC-PGC recommendation on structural deficit

	Leader: Rowena Tomaneng
Document: Five-Year Projections 2019-2024
Referencing the “Five-Year Budget Projections 2019-2024” handout from the Participatory Governance Council (PGC)/Planning and Budgeting Council (PBC) meeting, President Tomaneng noted that last week we were successfully able to submit the regular, annual ACCJC fiscal report. On an annual basis, we also need to submit the ACCJC college report.
· These were both submitted successfully by all four of the colleges.

The budget projection is going into the current draft of the Five-Year Integrated Fiscal Plan that the Board is going to begin reviewing tomorrow, April 9th.
· They will be performing their first discussion of the current draft at the Board study session.

· As a reminder, the Plan does include references to the Strategic Integrated Enrollment Management Plan updates that are coming from all four of the colleges.

· President Tomaneng invited attendees to tomorrow’s Board meeting, if they have time and are interested in what the Board has to say about the work that has been done thus far, 

· The meeting begins at 7:00 pm.

Another piece of news shared with District staff last week and across some governance leads is that our Vice Chancellor of Finance and Administration, Romanier Johnson, has submitted her resignation.

· She is leaving the District effective April 19th.

· We will therefore have another vacancy in the District offices. 

· We have an incoming Interim Vice Chancellor of General Services that will be starting at the end of this month and now we will have a vacancy in the Finance area. 

· Interim Chancellor White will most likely be the point person to submit this Integrated Fiscal Plan to ACCJC along with the four college presidents.
Turning her attention to the Five-Year Budget Projection handout, President Tomaneng noted that in the past few months, the structural deficit number has been shifting since December.

· In December we had a $12.5M structural deficit that was announced.

· In January it was announced by our former Chancellor and the VC of Finance that we no longer had the $12.5M deficit and instead it was probably going to be no more than around $6M.

· More recently, there was another announcement that the structural deficit is $12.4M with $6.9M to be reduced next year, in the year 2019-2020, and then we would have another $5.5M reduction in the year 2023-2024.

· The latest iteration of the numbers was shared at the joint PGC/PBC meeting before Spring Break.

· The numbers going to the Board for the review are outlined in the handout.

Focusing on the circled areas and notes below, the proposal is that in order to address the structural deficit so we don’t fall off the cliff in 2023-2024, as early as next year, 2019-2020, we will be addressing an $8M deficit.

· There are outstanding liabilities that the District needs to address, mostly coming from the Department of General Services (DGS); a few million dollars.

· We need to build in to whatever we are doing for fiscal stability figures to address that liability.

· The work that will be happening for the rest of the semester will be that the PBC will be determining the percentages of reduction that are going to be hitting the four colleges and the District; the $8M reduction divided by 5.

· One outcome of this work is that for the District reduction, once it is brought into the BAM that we had prior which excluded the District, the District will constitute about 18% of the $100% total.
· As an example, if it is $8M as the structural deficit then the idea is that the District will take what amounts 18% and the rest will be divided amongst Laney, which is the next biggest, Merritt, BCC, because BCC has fallen to #3 due to our enrollment decline, and then COA.

· As soon as they receive the percentage figures, if it is not announced district-wide through the Chancellor’s office, President Tomaneng will make an announcement to the campus.

· For the governance timeline, she noted that usually they try to start working on any of these budgetary matters before all of the faculty leave for summer break so she is anticipating we might need to have an emergency joint meeting prior to graduation.

· After submitting the plan on May 1st we will have to get together to begin talking about our process moving forward, to handle whatever target that we are given.

· She noted that there are a few governance leads on campus in the summer, but certainly not everyone, so she is anticipating that the proposal will have to come back formally to the governance committees as soon as meetings reconvene in August.
· We are very thin in terms of our discretionary, Fund 1 budget because we noticed that when we were given the 10% reduction in discretionary after graduation last year, which they ended up not taking, it was very difficult to even pull out close to $200K because our Fund 1 is very thin operationally.
· The Plan is that President Tomaneng will be meeting with all of the responsible managers to take a look at all categoricals in additional to all of the General Funds and, where it is allowable to perhaps free up some dollars or move some expenses from Fund 1 that is not supplanting, they will try to go in that direction.

· This is to avoid potentially going into deeper cuts around personnel in Fund 1 areas.


Q.  Given the state of the District, Barbara Des Rochers asked if there is an analysis regarding how it has gotten to this situation and will we be privy to that so that we can make sure this doesn’t happen in the future.
Response: It is supposed to be in the Integrated Plan.
· Just to refresh everyone’s memory, President Tomaneng noted that ACCJC made some very clear recommendations around the District’s fiscal stability prior to the 2015 accreditation visit.

· In the prior visit of ACCJC, they also had given us a low fiscal score and made recommendations that were not implemented by the District.

· She also noted that the accrediting body provided recommendations and the crisis management team came in and provided strategies on how to stabilize, such as making sure that reconciliations are happening on a regular basis in terms of expenses for the budget overall and that financial audits are performed and whatever is coming up is being addressed.

· Those recommendations were not implemented over 10 years ago.
· Now, this is why we have such a low score across the system.
· FCMAT will make their new recommendations to us along with the Integrated Five-Year Stability plan. We also have another consultant working with us, the Collaborative Brain Trust (approved by the Board about a month ago), and the CBT is going to be making some specific recommendations around enrollment; including district enrollment patterns leading to decline or our inability to properly track our students because of the swirl that we have. 
· Department Chairs were invited to a meeting this upcoming Wednesday with Collaborative Brain Trust to get information around enrollment, scheduling, etc.
· Yes, there has been plenty of analysis done in the last decade about why we continue to struggle and, for the recent numbers, we know that whatever revenue we are bringing in because of the enrollment decline (at least 4% every year since 2016) that brings in less revenue from the State.

· What has been helping us in terms of part-time faculty expenses is the parcel tax.

· Additionally the categoricals that we have been receiving have been helping us in terms of maintaining operations and dealing with all of the initiatives.

· President Tomaneng reminded attendees that we did not fix how we were handling the uncollected student debt from financial aid which was about $4M+ last year.

· This is a liability that we have to address.

· She reported that now it looks like the total liability for unpaid bills across the district that is connected to the Department of General Services that supports work happening at each of the colleges and at the District, will be over $6M.

· We already addressed $4M when we had the vacancy freezes last year.
· That was around $4.5M that we needed to pull out last year.

· The plans were presented and that was pulled out but that “savings” then washed out because DGS has close to $4M in unpaid bills to all of our vendors and various contracts.


Q.  Sam Gillette noted that President Tomaneng mentioned that the District would be taking an 18% cut.
Response: The District would constitute about 18%.

· Just think about the BAM, BCC constituted a little over 22% and we are still around 22%, but Merritt is a little bigger.

· When you bring the District in it equates to about 18% but, when you look at the actual percentages that each entity will be taking; the percentages for the $8M reduction, then it amounts closer to 7%.

· This is similar BCC which is around 7% and Merritt is about 8%.
· President Tomaneng noted those bigger numbers end up getting proportionate once they do the reduction.
Sam commented that he was curious because he had heard numbers larger than the 18% for what the District takes.

Response: The District is larger but in terms of the proposal going in the fiscal plan, the proposal is to bring the District down to 18%.

· Right now the District is saying with Central Services the percentages change between 24% and 29% of the overall expenditures. 

· They were trying to keep Central Services separate from the District but the governance committees were trying to make them one. 

· There is a goal of bringing that number down from the 24% or 29% to 18%.

Comment from Sam: So, 8% of our total budget is pretty significant.

Response: Yes, 7% of our Fund 1 is pretty significant. She noted that if there is a need for an emergency meeting or, if a governance meeting is needed shortly after graduation, they will do that.
Co-chair Pernell asked if anyone had any questions regarding the $2M contingency.

· She noted that it is still in the budget and not in parentheses, and is actually still within play.

· It is really for emergencies, for contingencies, and is a budget line item that the PGC will manage and hear requests for on how to spend the money.

· It is to serve as a buffer for our reserves so that we never fall below the 10%,
· President Tomaneng added that it is an additional $2M contingency annually on top of whatever is being put away for the reserve, the 10%.

Q. Barbara asked if we have systems in place to make sure we never fall into this situation.
Response: President Tomaneng noted that this is what they are presenting in the Integrated Plan and the Finance Department has already taken steps to address the main audit findings for the Finance Office.

· She believes the other major audit finding that would possibly endanger all four of the colleges was around financial aid at Merritt.

· They have a high default rate and she believes they have developed a plan to start implementing this Spring on addressing the financial aid issue.
· Co-chair Pernell added that the Chancellor has frozen all positions unless they directly take us out of compliance.  She believes Merritt has to hire financial aid personnel to stay compliant.

Referencing the faculty growth positions that she talked about last time, President Tomaneng noted that the only college that is moving forward is the College of Alameda with Aviation.

· She noted that Chancellor White has said that it does not mean that we are not going to use those funds in the future.

· She doesn’t want to move on them until the Integrated Plan is submitted and we get through that work in May. 

· Now, it is getting very late, even if positions were submitted.  We would struggle with a candidate pool.



	4. Shared Governance Reports: Academic Senate, Classified Senate, ASBCC

	Academic Senate (Report by Kelly Pernell)
· The Academic Senate has three more meetings:
· April 17th
· May 1st
· May 15th
For any items that need review or endorsement by the Senate, please contact Kelly or Catherine Nichols to be placed on the agenda for one of the upcoming meeting dates.

· Kelly Pernell - kpernell@peralta.edu
· Catherine Nichols - cnichols@peralta.edu
· This week all of the Academic Senate presidents and delegates will be going to the State Senate Plenary Session on Thursday, Friday and Saturday.

· She has passed around a resolutions packet and will be the delegate in voting on those and will accept comments or encouragement to endorse or to vote for or against any of the resolutions.

· She will try to send those again today and will be happy to receive comments up until Saturday morning at 8am.

· At their last meeting, they endorsed a committee charge for the Distance Education Committee which does have language in it to be a sub-committee for the Academic Senate.

· She pointed out that where it goes to next was left over from the last Roundtable meeting.

Q. Does it come to Roundtable for endorsement? The Senators wanted it to be presented to Chairs and the other recommended bodies; Integrated Planning Committee and Curriculum Committee.

Response: President Tomaneng stated that for governance the Senate should probably take it to: 1) the Curriculum Committee and 2) the Integrated Planning Committee. After the information is shared with the Integrated Planning Committee, it should then be brought to Roundtable.

She added that when the Governance Manual is updated this summer, they will try to put a visual in there to track what the process of all of the different committees.
Senate President Pernell felt this would be ideal especially given that next year is the ramping up of accreditation. Sam Gillette will also be working on a calendar for next year for when governance bodies should report to the Senate.
· To ensure that recommending bodies actually get reports, they want to put it on the calendar so maybe each governance committee reports to the Senate once or twice in a semester based on how active they are.

· President Tomaneng thought this to be a good idea and stated that maybe they could make the same recommendation to Classified Senate and ASBCC as well.

Associated Students of Berkeley City College (Report by Romina Contreras)

· A meeting was held with Janine Greer in the Wellness Center.
· They updated each other on how the food insecurity project was going.

· Two students, Adam A’Omer, Associated Students of Berkeley City College (ASBCC) Senator, and Raul Solorio Vargas, Latinx Cultural Club Co-President, Gender and Sexuality Alliance Treasurer, and Undocumented Community Resource Center Student (UCRC) Volunteer, were accompanied by Alejandria Tomas, Interim Director of Student Activities and Campus Life, to the Student Senate for California Community Colleges (SSCCC) Spring 2019 General Assembly from April 5th to April 7th, 2019.
· They were able to provide feedback and vote on several resolutions that are being proposed by the SSCCC such as:

1. The Resolution of Overnight Parking which basically means that they want to allow homeless students to park on campuses overnight and not get cited.

2. The Resolution for Financial Aid that Supports College Access and Success (S19-A-02.04).
· They were also able to attend various professional development activities such as Parli Pro training, making students’ voices heard at the State Capitol, equitable practices, and more.
· Elections are underway. BCC has the most students running for positions throughout the four campuses.

· Two students from BCC are running for the Student Trustee positions.

· They are focusing on transitioning from this year’s AS to next year’s.

President Tomaneng reported that in terms of the update on affordability and food insecurity they have received the results back from the survey that Janine Greer administered for the college. She is hoping to have a larger campus conversation during the Fall College Flex Day, if not earlier, to share the survey and to then take a look at what our District is doing, to have BCC align, and also what other colleges are doing around that work.

VPSS Shears added that they have their Community of Practice formed and these are things that she can make sure to bring back to that group.
There was a brief discussion on President Tomaneng’s vision for this discussion which she clarified that she is hoping it will be one of the main themes in the morning during the Fall College Flex to unpack what it means for the work that we are already moving towards such as Equity, Guided Pathways, and all of the various initiatives.

· How do we align what we are doing around some of the recommendations that have come out?
Academic Senate (Additional report by Kelly Pernell)

· Gabe Winer has been appointed the new Tenure Review Facilitator replacing Tim Rose in the Fall of 2019.

· She believes that also in the works is a new Professional Development Coordinator as Jenny Yap is stepping down. She is not sure about Shawn McDougal.

· Kelly also reported that she is not sure if Dylan Eret will continue as Teaching Learning Center (TLC) Coordinator but it could be on the horizon that both TLC and Professional Development faculty coordinators may be open soon.
VPSS Shears provided an update on BCC’s Administrative searches.

· They are currently in the process of going out for the permanent Director of Student Activities & Campus Life.

· They will also be advertising for the Dean of Enrollment Services.
Classified Senate (No report)


	5. Good of the Order/Announcements

	· None.

	6. Meeting Adjourned

	President Tomaneng adjourned the meeting.

	Next Meeting:  Monday, April 22, 2019, 12:20 p.m., Room 451A/B


Minutes taken: Cynthia D. Reese, 981.2851, creese@peralta.edu[image: image1.jpg]
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